CYNGOR CYMUNED PENALUN                                      PENALLY COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Meeting Minutes

Penally Village Hall

Wednesday 09 October 2013 
Before the meeting officially began, and in the presence of the Community Council, Mrs Vicky Paul and Mrs Angela Jones both verbally agreed to follow the Community Council’s Code of Conduct and duly signed a Declaration of Acceptance of Office.  

Mr. Stewart Paul, Chairperson, welcomed the new Councillors to this, the 438th Meeting of Penally Community Council, and wished them well in their new role.

Present:
Cllr Stewart Paul (Chair)

Cllr Carol Cavill (Vice-Chair)

Cllr Brian Barker

Cllr Angela Jones

Cllr Tim Roberts

Cllr Vicky Paul

Cllr Margaret Penn

County Cllr. Jon Preston

Apologies

126/13
Cllr. M. Jenks.  Cllr A Richards

Declarations of Interest

127/13
None received.

Minutes of Last Meeting

128/13
The minutes of the last meeting held on Wednesday 11 September were approved and signed by Cllr Paul without amendment.

Matters Arising

129/13
Memorial Tablet:  As the Parish Church is unable to accommodate the ‘homeless’ Memorial Tablet from the former Presbyterian Church in Penally, a convenient site is still to be sought.  It was suggested that perhaps the memorial could be weatherproofed in some way or housed in a protective cover so that it can be displayed outside.  County Councillor Preston will contact Rossiters Funeral Directors and ask a Stonemason to look at same and give their suggestion.
130/13
Bench at Strawberry Fields:  Cllr Cavill has spoken with Mr George Clark, the owner of the land where the bench is located on Strawberry Lane.  He is happy for the bench to be moved as far back as possible without spoiling the beautiful view of Caldey Island.  He will forward a ‘plan’ with his suggested new location to the Council for approval.  Smart Gardens will carry out the necessary work.

Planning

131/13
Reference Number 13/0390/PA.  Convert existing building into 15 holiday flats as per current permission.  Chequers Night Club, Penally, SA70 7RX.  This is understood to be a modified re-application.  Following a short discussion, Councillors agreed that as the building structure is ‘less than aesthetically pleasing’ they would prefer it to rebuilt as opposed to converted.  Also, as the proposed development is situated on a sharp bend, Highway Safety is to be considered.  The Clerk will relay these two points to the Planning Department.

Information Technology

132/13
Pembrokeshire County Council are offering Community Councils  funding and training to host their own website linked through the County Council’s portal.  This is hoped to be up and running by April 2014.  It was agreed that County Cllr Jon Preston, Cllr Angela Jones and The Clerk will attend the training sessions when they become available.

A local gentleman has asked when the minutes of meetings will be available online through the current Village website.  Cllr Cavill will inform him of the proposed arrangement and that the current website will cease to exist post  31December 2013.

Remembrance Ceremony – Sunday 10 November 2013

133/13 
The Community Council will purchase two wreaths to be placed on the memorial during the Remembrance Ceremony.  One for Councillors and one for Village Ex-servicemen.  Following the very sad news that former Veteran, Mr Eric Day has recently passed away, County Councillor Jon Preston will be asked to place the wreath on behalf of the Village Ex-servicemen.  Mr Barry Jenks, in the Chairperson's absence, will represent the Community Council.  The Clerk will order same from the local organisers and arrange collection from Tenby Town Council Offices.  The Clerk will also approach Penally Camp and invite them to attend the Ceremony and lay their own wreath as they have done so in previous years.

Pre-Christmas Arrangements – Tree, Lights and Carol Singing

134/13
Village Christmas Tree:  As the stump on The Green has now been removed, a Christmas tree could be situated at this site.  Cllr S Paul informed meeting that prices varied for a 13ft minimum height tree from between £150 and £190, depending on the variety ordered.  A robust stand for the tree would also need to be purchased.

Cllr Roberts mentioned that Mr. Graham Thomas has offered a large ‘Christmas’ type tree currently located in his garden to be replanted on The Green.  Mr Thomas will also cover the cost of removal and replanting.  Cllrs. Paul, Barker and Roberts  agreed to look at the tree and see if a suitable permanent site could be found on The Green, bearing in mind that the tree would need an electricity supply nearby for the Christmas Lights.  Cllr Barker added that heavy duty outdoor lights would have to be purchased as basic tree lights do not last more than one season.  The approximate cost of these would be £200.

Carol Singing:  This will take place in the Village Hall either on Friday 13th or Friday 20th December.  Cllr Cavill will contact Tenby Junior School re: their Christmas Concert and make sure that dates do not clash before a decision is made.  Light refreshments (tea, coffee and mincepies) will be served to guests.  Cllr S Paul will MC the evening and will require an Order of Service.  Someone to act as Santa Claus will also be needed.  The Clerk will investigate.  The Village Shop will be asked to donate sweets.  Carol-singing sheets and a DVD will also be required.  Cllr Barker to investigate.

Accounts and Finance

135/13
As the last few  bank statements have been forwarded to the previous Clerk's address, a bank reconciliation was unavailable.  The Clerk is to contact the Bank and request copy statements so that a full reconciliation can be given at the next meeting.

The BDO Notice of Conclusion of Audit has been received and will be displayed on the village notice board.

Accounts presented for payment this month:

£228     BDO Invoice

£250     M O'Connor, Village Warden

£150     P. Davies, Removal of Tree Stump

£310     Smart Gardens, September grass cutting

£189     Carol Clemson, Clerk, September Salary
County Councillors Report

136/13
· Tenby MIU
The South Pembrokeshire Community Health Network will be meeting at New Hedges Village Hall on Tuesday October 15th at 2.00 pm. to provide an update on the situation regarding the MIU and Tenby Cottage Hospital. 
· Electoral Boundary Review
The community council of St Mary out Liberty have written to the boundaries commission expressing their wish to remain within the Penally ward. I will be supporting their decision to challenge their proposed amalgamation with the proposed Saundersfoot South ward. May I remind council that that any comments or objections to the proposed changes be made by October 15th and addressed to The local government boundary commission for Wales, Hastings House, Fitzalan Court, Cardiff, CF24 0BL.
· Strawberry Lane
I have forwarded the photographic evidence to the Highways Department of the heavy vehicles using Strawberry Lane along with a request to review the signage on this . It is quite evident that Strawberry Lane is not suitable to accommodate such heavy traffic and damage is being done to the road and to the nearby properties.
· DJ’s Night Club  
 There has been progress with this planning application  recently – namely  the completion of the ecology (bat) survey - which, in essence, confirms that subject to defining suitable mitigation within any proposed development there is no ecological constraint to the redevelopment of the site. The next step will be for the developers  to submit and follow-up on this, and engage with the Planners again on some of the other (planning) issues that have been raised - all of which should now be facilitated and straightforward as a result of there being no ecological/fundamental technical constraint to the proposals. Once these additional details have been submitted the application should progress swiftly to determination.
· Village Boules Area
Following my formal application for funding for this project I have been asked to supply additional information in support of our request. I will continue to liaise with Cllr Roberts in establishing this facility on the village playing field.
· Road Markings
I have received confirmation that the road markings outside of the village hall are to be re-painted. I will monitor this to ensure this work is carried out.
· School Lane Bollards
The bollards have now been installed on School Lane to enable this walk way to be used for the purpose of which it was intended. The absence of vehicular traffic will now enable PCC along with the residents of School Lane  to improve this part of the village and create a pleasant and safe footpath for all to enjoy.
Items of Business submitted by Members

137/13
Nothing submitted

Reports from Councillors

138/13
Cllr Margaret Penn:  

· One of the plants has died in the pots on the Memorial.  Cllr Cavill will contact Carol Bradbury, who kindly keeps this area tidy on a voluntary basis, and ask that she remove the two small pots and not replace.
139/13
Cllr Tim Roberts:  

· Kiln Park have planted hazel trees opposite the Old Vicarage.  These are growing at a rapid speed and require cutting back.  The Clerk will contact Mr Paul Adkins, Manager of Kiln Park, and discuss.

· The fence surrounding the vicarage is still a cause for concern.  Although this is within the 2m height allowance, as the vicarage is elevated it gives the impression of being much higher.  It was asked if a letter could be forwarded to the Vicar asking if he could possibly attach a trellis to the fence and grow plants up to soften the impact.  Cllr Cavill answered that the Vicar has asked that people approach him instead of the Community Council to air their views.

· There has been an influx of people exercising their dogs on The Green and this is a cause for concern, especially as children also play on this area.  The Clerk is to contact the County Council and enquire if there are any by-laws concerning this.

· Could the bollards be removed from Middlewalls Lane as emergency vehicles are unable to access the lane from both ends?  Cllr Cavill answered that the bollards have been in place for over 25 years and although the lane is a Byway Open to All Traffic (BOAT) the tarmac surface would require a lot of work to bring it up to standard.  County Cllr Preston added that the residents on the lane would have to be approached and asked for their views on removing the bollards.

· Several people have commented on the large yellow sign outside the Village Hall and that it is not in keeping with the village.
140/13
Cllr Carol Cavill

· Concerned over holiday cottages and that black bags are only being collected every 2 weeks from mid October.  Cllr Jones added that holiday cottages should come under trade waste.  County Cllr Preston is to check if this is the case.
141/13
Cllr Angela Jones

· There is an infestation of large lorries along the Ridgeway which have subsequently brought a few trees down resulting in the police being called out.  Although this is the only way to Lamphey for some vehicles it still needs signage depicting ‘unsuitable for large vehicles’ at the beginning of the lane.  County Cllr Preston advised that traffic calming may be introduced in this area.
142/13
Cllr Vicky Paul

· Would like to apply for the post of Community Governor at Tenby Junior School.  The Clerk will contact the school and ask for details.
Crows News

143/13
Nothing to submit

Date of Next Meeting
Wednesday 13 November 2013

7.15pm

Penally Village Hall

 
